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Winter General Meeting 
Thursday, February 24, 2005 

at the I-House Community Room 2:00 pm to 4:00 pm 
 

featuring 
Vice Chancellor, Student Affairs, Judy Sakaki  

 “UCD Admissions” 
 

The Emeriti Association will provide cookies and beverages starting at 2 pm. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

UPCOMING MONTHLY LUNCHEONS 
 

All meetings are held jointly with the Retirees 
Association. 

 
The Emeriti Association will provide 

cookies and beverages for all luncheon 
meetings. 

 
Tuesday, Nov 9, 2004 

Luncheon Meeting at the I-House Community 
Room 

11:30 am – 1 pm 
Featuring Judy Stern  

 “Obesity from A(tkins) to Z(one)…weighing 
the evidence”   

 
Thursday, December 9, 2004 

Luncheon Meeting at the I-House Community 
Room 

11:30 am – 1 pm 
Featuring Norma Meyer 

“The Bell Ringers” 
 

Thursday, January 13, 2005 
Luncheon Meeting at the I-House Community 

Room 
11:30 am – 1 pm 

Featuring Marvin Goldman 
“Tracking Radioactivity in Chernobyl” 

  
from the President’s desk… 
CHARLES HESS 
 
 Thank you very much for the great response 
from members renewing their membership and 
special thanks to the emeriti who have joined the 
Association for the first time or renewed their 
membership after a year or two lapse.  Last March 
we had a record high of 251 members of whom 
134 are life members.  If all of last year’s members 
renew their membership, we will set a new record.  
You will find a list of members in this issue of 
EmeriTimes.  Please let Kimberly Pulliam in the 
Academic Senate Office know if there are any 
errors. 
 In this issue you will find an update to the 
Retiree Parking Permit issue.  The results of the 
Retiree Parking Survey are enclosed as well as 
actions taken by your Association, the Academic 
Senate Emeriti Committee, and the Senate 
Committee on Parking and Transportation.  It is 
expected that a decision about continuing to 
provide free RT Permits to emeriti and retirees will 
be made in early November. 
 I will be meeting this month with John Yates, 
Special Projects Director, Office of Resource 
Management and Planning, to discuss that status 
of the Hotel/Conference Center as a possible 
home for the proposed Retirees Center and space 
that may serve as a venue for meetings.  The 
combination of the legal actions attempting to 
block the development of the Hotel/Conference 
Center and the budget cuts have slowed progress 
in the establishment of the Retirees Center to 
serve the UCDEA and UCDRA.   
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from the President’s desk…continued 
Now that the legal activities have hopefully run their 
course and there is a clearer picture of the budget 
situation, planning can resume.  We will have more 
information in the next issue of EmeriTimes. 
      Faculty and staff are currently receiving new 
photo-ID cards similar to the student registration 
cards.  A committee has been established by Eben 
Sutton, associate accounting officer, to develop a 
similar card for emeriti and retirees to replace the 
current pink annuitant card.  You will find a brief report 
about the committee and the photo ID card in this 
issue. 

       UC Davis hosted the joint meeting of the Council 
of UC Emeriti Associations (CUCEA) and the Council 
of UC Retirees Associations (CUCRA) on October 7th.  
Highlights of the meeting are included as well as the 
2004-2005 officers of CUCEA.    
       I want to call your attention to two forms that we 
request you complete and return in the enclosed 
envelope.  One relates to the luncheon and general 
meetings of the UCDEA and if you would like to be 
sent a monthly reminder.  If you do, can we send the 
card by email.  The second form is for membership in 
the event that you are not a member or have not 
renewed your membership and misplaced the form 
that we sent to you in September. 
 
RETIREE PARKING PERMITS 
 

At a June 3rd meeting of the Academic Senate 
Emeriti Committee, chaired by Alex McCalla, Stan 
Nosek, Vice Chancellor of Administration, shared the 
results of the Retiree Parking Survey that was mailed 
to retirees during the RT permit renewal period in 
December 2003.  Transportation and Parking 
Services (TAPS) conducted the survey.  1567 surveys 
and renewal packets were sent to retirees.  1391 
retirees renewed their RT permits by January 31, 
2004 and 1116 provided survey responses for a 
response rate of 85%. 

 
1) Approximately how many days per month 

do you park on the UC Davis campus with 
your RT permit? 

 
Total Reponses: 1116 
 

Less than 1 day 306 27% 
1-2 days 309 28% 
3-4 days 279 25% 
5-7 days 121 11% 
8 or more days 101 9% 

 
 

2) Please mark the statement that best 
describes your reason for parking on 
campus: 

 
Total Responses: 1471 
 

To attend campus functions/events 729 50%
To provide service as a volunteer: 169 11%
Mondavi Ctr/Arboretum 55 33%
Community Dev/Teaching 21 12%
Retiree/Emeriti Assoc. 10 6% 
Eng/Geo/Environ Design 11 7% 
VMTH/Animal Sci 21 12%
Various other depts. 40 24%
To conduct research 104 7% 
Personal 34 33%
Academic 70 67%
To visit the library 309 21%
Other 160 11%
To visit/check mail 102 64%
Medical appt 30 19%
Attend meetings 16 10%
Recreation/visit book store 11 7% 
 
3) When you park on campus, how long do you 
generally stay? 

 
Total Responses: 1116 

 
Less than 2 hours 340 30% 
2-3 hours  563 50% 
4-5 hours 182 16% 
More than 5 hours 31 3% 

 
 
4) Please identify the location on campus where you 
most often park. 

 
Total Responses: 1116 
 

Mondavi Center area 194 17% 
Freeborn Hall area 169 15% 
Health Science area 52 5% 
Rec Hall 60 5% 
Mrak Hall 50 4% 
Other 591 53% 
Meyer/Bainer area 101 17% 
Library/Art/Lot 10 113 19% 
Silo area 63 11% 
Other 126 21% 
Varies each visit 199 34% 
 
 
5) Do you ever use your RT permit to park at the 
UCDMC? 

 
Total Responses: 1116 
 

Yes 443 40%
No 673 60%
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Responders were also invited to submit written 
comments and/or suggestions.  There were 76 written 
comments which ranged from an expression of 
appreciation for having RT permits, the importance of 
the permit in their continuing participation in the 
campus community, and numerous comments about 
the negative impact discontinuance of the RT Permit 
program would have on their ability and willingness to 
serve the campus and participate in its activities. 

In addition to the written survey, TAPS conducted 
a one-day count of how many RT permits were on 
campus.  On the day of the count in late February, 
there were 35 RT permit holders on campus. 

Your President wrote to Chancellor Vanderhoef 
last June to make the case that the survey and one-
day count support the position taken by the Emeriti 
Associate last year that the financial impact of the free 
RT permits upon campus parking is relatively small.  
The survey shows that 80% of the RT permits are 
used 4 days or less per month and 80% stay on 
campus 3 hours or less.  The one-day count made in 
February showed that there were only 35 RT permits 
on campus and thus the “real cost” of the RT permit is 
small.  Based on the written comments, the loss of 
good will would far outweigh the income generated by 
a RT permit fee. 

Alex McCalla wrote to Vice Chancellor Nosek, on 
behalf of the Academic Senate Emeriti Committee, 
the following: 

 “It is also clear that many emeriti find parking 
privileges a positive incentive for continuing to 
participate in Campus activities.  Finally, it should be 
noted that many retirees, including those who took 
VERIP, view free parking as an entitlement.  It is seen 
by all as one of the benefits of emeritus status at 
Davis.  The Emeriti committee therefore views this as 
a very important program that should be continued as 
a small token of appreciation for their continued 
support of the campus.  It seems a small price to pay 
to keep 1200 retirees happy. 

At the same time, the Emeriti Committee 
agrees that the funding of the program should not be 
a tax on current parkers.  Thus while we express our 
strong support for continuing the policy of not 
charging a parking fee for emeriti faculty members, 
we do agree with you that an alternative source of 
revenue should be found to fund the small cost.” 

Judy Stern, chair of the Academic Senate 
Committee on Parking and Transportation also wrote 
a memo in June to Chancellor Vanderhoef, Provost 
Hinshaw, and Vice Chancellor Nosek and included 
the following statement about the RT Permit for 
emeriti: 
 “Similarly, we are recommending that the 
TAPS budget not pay for emeriti parking.  We 
acknowledge the important contributions that emeriti 
make to our campus community including teaching, 
advising students, research, and serving on 

committees.  Furthermore, they are potential donors.  
However, these benefits accrue to the campus as a 
whole not just to individual parkers.  Therefore, we are 
recommending that parking fees for emeriti be paid for 
[from] out of development funds.” 

As of now the Emeriti Association, the Academic 
Senate Emeriti Committee, and the Academic Senate 
Committee on Parking and Transportation all have 
urged that the campus administration maintain the 
policy of providing free RT permits.  The Senate Emeriti 
Committee feels that the cost of free RT permits, albeit 
relatively small, should not be absorbed by the faculty 
and staff who pay for parking permits.  The Senate 
Committee on Parking and Transportation agrees and 
further suggests that development funds be used to 
cover the cost of the RT Permits.  There is information 
that emeriti and retirees have contributed nearly $28 
million to the campus.  Vice Chancellor Nosek has 
requested TAPS to conduct another one-day count of 
RT Permits during the week of October 4th, the first full 
week of instruction, and at a couple of football games 
and Mondavi events.  He expects that the policy for 
retiree parking for 2005 will be defined by early 
November. 

                  
UCDEA By-Law Change 
 
At the May 27th Spring General Meeting, a by-law 
change was discussed and voted on.  The By-law 
change proposed was to create a new standing 
committee called the Emeriti Awards Recognition 
Committee.  This committee would be in charge of 
suggesting names for campus buildings and selecting 
the recipient for the Panunzio Award.  This new 
standing committee would also be in charge of 
developing a proposal to develop in award for 
achievement in the sciences.  Emeriti members at the 
meeting voted and the proposal passed unanimously. 
  
UCDEA DUES INCREASE 
 
At the May 27th Spring Business Meeting a dues 
increase was discussed and voted on by members.  
The proposal for an increase in UCDEA dues passed 
unanimously.  Annual dues were raised to $25.00 and 
lifetime memberships were raised to $200.00 for 2004-
2005.  This will also help offset the cost of dues that are 
paid to the Council of University of California Emeriti 
Association (CUCEA).  
 
WHAT IS PLANNED GIVING?  
 
Planned giving to UC Davis is a wonderful way to fulfill 
your philanthropic goals.  You can arrange charitable 
contributions in ways that maximize your personal 
objectives while minimizing taxes.  Examples of planned 
charitable gifts are bequests and gift arrangements that 
provide lifetime income.  Often planned gifts establish 
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endowments that support a designated purpose at UC 
Davis in perpetuity. 
 
For more information, contact Richard Vorpe, Director 
of Planned Giving, at (530) 757-3231 or 
rwvorpe@ucdavis.edu.  The UC Davis Planned 
Giving Office can work with you in confidence to 
determine your personal financial needs; develop an 
appropriate planned giving strategy; and respond to 
requests from attorneys, accountants, and financial 
planners. 
 
Also, please check our website: 
http://www.development.ucdavis.edu/develop/plan.html.  
For further information about the planned charitable 
gifts above and more, just click on “Planned Giving 
Guide.”  If you’ve already provided for UC Davis in 
your estate plans, please click on the “Shields 
Society” to learn about this very special donor-
recognition society.  The Planned Giving Office would 
be honored to have you join! 
 
Have you already made a planned gift benefiting UC 
Davis?  Please contact Richard Vorpe at (530) 757-
3231 to talk about sharing the story of your wonderful 
gift in the EmeriTimes. 
  
BOOKS ON MEMORY AND COGNITION IN 
NORMAL AND ABNORMAL AGING 
 
A number of members present at the May, 2004 
Emeriti/Retirees Luncheon with Professor Beth 
Ober expressed interest in references for additional 
reading on the topic of memory changes with 
normal and abnormal aging.  The following are the 
references Professor Ober has recommended. 
 
For an academic audience: 
 

1. The Handbook of Aging and Cognition, 2nd 
edition, 2000. 
F.I.M. Craik & T.A. Salthouse.  Lawrence 
Erlbaum Associates. 
 

2. Neurobehavior of Language and Cognition: 
Studies of Normal Aging and Brain Damage.  
2000. 
Lisa T. Connor & Loraine K. Obler.  Kluwer 
Academic Publishers. 
 

For a general/lay audience (all are available in 
paperback): 
 

1. The Seven Sins of Memory: How the Mind 
Forgets and Remembers (2001). 
Daniel L. Schacter 
 

2. Intelligent Memory: Improve the Memory that 
Makes you Smarter (2003). 
Barry Gordon & Lisa Berger 
 

3. The Memory Book (1996). 
Harry Lorayne & Jerry Lucas 
 

4. The 36-Hour Day: A Family Guide to Caring for 
Persons with Alzheimer’s Disease, Related 
Dementing Illnesses, and Memory Loss in Later 
Life (1999). 
Nancy L. Mace & Peter V. Rabins 
 

5. The Memory Bible: An Innovative Strategy for 
Keeping Your Brain Young (2002). 
Gary Small 
 

6. Keep Your Brain Alive: 83 Neurobic Exercises 
(1999). 
Lawrence C. Katz & Manning Rubin 
 

7. Your Miracle Brain: Maximize Your Brainpower, 
Boost Your Memory, Lift Your Mood, Improve 
Your IQ and Creativity, Prevent Mental Aging 
(2002). 
Jean Carper 
 

Note: A series of New York Times (in-depth) 
articles on Alzheimer’s Disease, entitled “The 
Long Goodbye”, is online at 
nytimes.com/health. 

 
 
RETIREE HEALTH INSURANCE PRESENTATIONS 
 

Guerren Solbach, Health Care Facilitator has 
scheduled retiree health insurance presentations that 
will provide information you can use during Open 
Enrollment.  These presentations are in addition to the 
Fall General Meeting on October 21 at I-House and will 
provide more detailed information about the medical 
insurance plans. 

 
UC Retiree Medical Plans (approximately 2 hours) 

 
Friday, November 5, 9:00 a.m., MU II, Memorial 
Union 
Friday, November 12, 9:00 a.m., MU II, Memorial 
Union 
 
Reservations are required; please call (530) 752-7840 
to enroll.  It is only necessary to attend one of the two 
sessions offered.  This presentation will provide a 
general overview of the medical insurance plans offered 
to UC retirees and their dependents.  (The discussion is 
not limited to Open Enrollment highlights).  The 
advantages and disadvantages of various plan types 

mailto:rwvorpe@ucdavis.edu
http://www.development.ucdavis.edu/develop/plan.html
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will be discussed, as will UC’s Medicare 
requirements.  Medical plans, both with and without 
Medicare, will be compared and contrasted. 
 
Choosing Between Blue Cross Plans when 
you have Medicare (approximately 2 hours) 
 
Monday, November 15, 1:00 p.m., East Conference 
Room, Memorial Union 
 
Reservations are required; please call (530) 752-7840 
to enroll.  Intended for Medicare-eligible retirees and 
their dependents, this presentation compares and 
contrasts the four different Blue Cross plans that UC 
offers.  As Blue Cross plans pay secondary after 
Medicare, Medicare coordination with the plans will be 
explained. 
 
JOINT MEETING of the COUNCIL of UC 
EMERITI ASSOCIATIONS (CUCEA) and the 
COUNCIL of UC RETIREE ASSOCIATION 
(CUCRA) 
 
CUCEA and CUCRA met on the UCD Campus on 
October 7, 2004 in the Buehler Alumni/Visitors 
Center.  Provost Virginia Hinshaw welcomed the 
council members and representatives from the Office 
of the President.  The morning meeting was devoted 
to presentations by Treasurer and Vice President for 
Investments, David H. Russ, Associate Vice President 
Judy Boyette and Executive Director of Human 
Resources/Benefits, Michele French, and Director Joe 
Lewis, also of Human Resources/Benefits.  In the 
afternoon the two Councils met separately for their 
business meetings and reports from each of the 
campus associations. 
 
Vice President Russ provided a detailed accounting of 
UC managed funds.  A summary of the UC Regents 
Portfolio Market Value Changes from 6/30/03 to 
6/30/04 is shown in the following table: 
 
 Market Value in Millions 
 6/30/04 6/30/03 Net Change 
University of 
California 
Retirement 
Plan 

$39,289 $35,374 $3,915 

General 
Endowment 
Pool 

4,782 4,385 397 

High Income 
Pool 

64 92 (28) 

Equity Fund 3,362 2,334 1,028 
Bond Fund 941 976 (35) 
Short Term 
Investment 
Pool (STIP) 

7,448 6,886 562 

Other 403(b) 
& Defined 
Contribution 
Plans’ Funds 

3,550 3,593 (43) 

Other 
Endowments 

376 304 72 

Charitable 
Asset 
Management 

121 0 121 

Minus STIP 
in other 
Portfolios 

(846) (459) (387) 

Total 59,087 53,485 5,602 
 
Michele French reported that the monthly medical plan 
rates for 2005 will be unchanged for most retirees and 
will be lower for retirees with Medicare.  This is because 
medical plan rates are not increasing as dramatically as 
they have in the past and Medicare Reform legislation 
passed by Congress increased the funds paid to 
doctors and hospitals.  However, the decrease for 
retirees with Medicare will probably be short lived.  The 
reason is that when Congress passed the legislation, 
the negotiations with health care plan providers had 
been completed and in effect, we paid more than was 
required in 2004.  So the 2005 rates will reflect the 
savings the health care plans had for both 2004 and 
2005. 
 
There is a great deal of concern for the future of 
pension funds.  Michele French gave examples of 
airlines facing bankruptcy negotiating a decrease in or 
an elimination of pension plans.  PERS is reportedly 
delaying membership in their retirement system for two 
years.  One source of the concern to UC is the ratio of 
people working to people retired.  Forty-five percent of 
UC Faculty will be eligible to retire.  The retired 
population has grown by three times since 1982.  The 
actual and projected ratio of employees to retirees is 6:1 
in 1982, 3:1 in 2002, and 2:1 in 2010.  Issues being 
considered in Human Resources and Benefits in the 
Office of the President are resuming contributions to the 
UC Retirement Plan, rethinking Health and Benefit 
Plans for new employees, and ways to address the 
faculty/staff salary lags caused by the deficits faced by 
the State of California.  A goal is to achieve “sustainable 
intergeneration equity.”  Director French assured the 
group that there are no plans to decrease the benefits 
currently received by retirees. 
 
Director Joe Lewis described the new online password 
to provide more secure access to person HR and 
benefits information.  A description of the change and 
how to establish a new password is described in the 
October 2004 issue of “new dimensions” the benefits 
newsletter for UC Retirees. 
 
The arrangements for the meeting at UCD were made 
by a joint committee of the UCDEA and UCDRA.  Paul 
Stumpf chaired the committee and Ed Costanini and 



Charles Hess represented the emeriti, and Barbara 
Nichols, Anne Gray, and Jan Stallman represented 
the retirees. 
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PHOTO ID CARDS 
In January 2005, emeriti will have an opportunity to 
turn in their pink paper annuitant card for a plastic 
photo ID card similar to one that has been issued to 
faculty and staff this fall.  The photo ID card will serve 
as your library card and for identification to get 
“affiliate rates” at the Recreational Pool and special 
prices from merchants that give reduced rates for 
UCD affiliates.  The back of the card will have 
numbers that may be important to emeriti such as the 
Health Care Facilitator.  The details of how and where 
your photo would be taken is under study by a 
committee under the chairmanship of Eben Sutton, 
Associate Accounting Officer, with Leslye Hays, 
Executive Officer, Chancellor/Provost’s Office, Gail 
Nichols, Head of Library Access Services, Bob 
Halferty representing the Retirees and Charles Hess 
representing the Emeriti as members.  The photo ID 
card program is completely voluntary.  If you wish to 
keep your pink annuitant card and your current library 
card, you may do so. 
 
2004-2005 UCDEA MEMBERS 
Bold and italicized = Life Membership. 
Abbott Ursula 

Ablin Deborah 

Abplanalp Hans 

Adams William 

Akesson Norman 

Alder Mrs. Henry 

Algazi Vidal R 

Allard Mrs. Robert 

Allen Thomas L. 

Amorocho Martha 

Andrews Neil 

Arnstine Donald 

Ashton Floyd 

Bachtold Louise 

Barrett Edward 

Bartosic Florian  

Baumann Paul 

Benisek William 

Benjamini Eli 

Berkoff Herbert 

Bernauer Ed 

Bernoco Domenico 

Bhattacharya PK 

Bickford Arthur A 

Black Arthur 

Blacker Kay 

Blaisdell F. W. 

Blanchard Christine 

Bliss Frederick A. 

Bolt Robert 

Bossart William H. 

Bradford G. Eric 

Brandt Harry  

Brant A. Wade 

Brazelton Robert 

Breidenbach R. William 

Bringhurst Royce 

Brooks Dale 

Brush Don 

Brzeski Andrzej 

Butler Edward 

Byrd William 

Byrne Thomas 

Cahill Thomas 

Campbell Robert  

Carlson Don 

Carlson Robert 

Carroll John 

Carter Harold  

Chakerian Donald 

Chancellor William J. 

Chapman Michael 

Charles Sydney 

Cheney James  

Christensen L. Clair 

Claypool Augusta 

Cohn Ruby 

Collins Mrs. Jeanne 

Colvin Harry  

Connors Matthew 

Craig Paul 

Crowley Mrs. Pearl 

UCDEA EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 
2004-2005 

 
President   Charles Hess 
Vice President   Richard Walters 
Secretary   Carol Wall 
Treasurer   Charles Nash 
Members at Large  Richard Wydick 
Past Presidents   Paul Stumpf 
(ex officio)   Verne Mendel 
    Orville Thompson 
    John Whitaker 
    Ed Costantini 
Academic Senate  
Emeriti Committee (ex officio) Alex McCalla 
 
UCDEA Standing Committee Chairs 
 
Membership/Committee  

on Committees  Ed Schroeder 
Emeriti Welfare   Richard Gable 
Program & Agenda  Charles Hess 
University & Public Relations Charles Lacy 
Video Records   John Goss 
Editorial Committee/ 
       EmeriTimes Editor  P.K. Bhattacharya



 7

Curley Robert 

Cutler Doyle 

Das Sakti 

Davis William B 

DeVay James 

Dobie John  

Downie Robert 

Draper James E. 

Dunning Harrison C. 

Dykstra Mrs. Daniel 

Elms Alan 

Enders Allen  

Erman Nancy 

Faulkin Leslie 

Fink Herman 

Fink William H. 

Fong Mary H. 

Fowler William  

Freedland Richard 

French Benjamin 

Fridley Robert  

Friedman Joel  

Friedrich Edwin 

Gable Richard  

Gabor Andrew J. 

Gall Graham 

Gardner Murray 

Garoyan Leon 

Garrett William  

Gary Norman E. 

Geokas Michael 

Gertel Zunilda 

Giedt Warren 

Gilbert Neal  

Glassburner Mrs. J.Bruce 

Goldman Marvin 

Goldman Shirley  

Goldstein Elliot 

Gomez Edward 

Goss John 

Grau Mrs. Richard Charles 

Gregor Mrs. Howard 

Griggs William 

Grimes Donald 

Groth Alexander 

Gulyassy Paul 

Hakimi S.L. 

Hance Anthony J. 

Hanna George 

Harris Richard  

Hart Mrs. Winfield H. 

Harvey Mrs. Gwen 

Heien Dale 

Herrig Lorena 

Hess Charles  

Higgins Charles 

Hjerpe Charles  

Hoeprich Paul 

Hoermann Mrs. Roland 

Hoffman Myron A. 

Hopkins Robert  

Howard Walter E. 

Hrdy Sarah 

Huffaker Ray C. 

Hungate Robert 

Hunter Robert 

Huntington Mrs. Gordon 

Hutchinson James 

Ingraham John 

Jackson Mrs. W.Turrentine 

Jennings Walter  

Judson Charles 

Jungerman John 

Kallgren Joyce 

Kasmire Mrs. Robert 

Kaufman Margo  

Kemper John 

Kennedy Peter C. 

Kepner Mrs. Richard 

Kilgore Mrs. Wendell 

Kleb William 

Knox William 

Kofranek Anton  

Kratzer F. Howard 

Kreissman Bernard 

Krone Mrs. Ray B. 

Kunkee Ralph 

Kusch Manfred 

Laben Robert C. 

Lantz Bo 

Larock Bruce 

Lear Bert 

Learn Elmer 

Leighton Robert 

Lewis Michael J 

Lewis Ernest L. 

Lofland John 

Loomis Alice 

Lorenz Olive 

Lott Dale F. 

Luh Mrs. Bor 

Lyons James 

MacKenzie Malcolm 

Malcolm Douglas 

Malcolm John 

Marler Peter 

Mason William  

Matthews Robert 

Mayhew Mrs. Leon 

Mazelis Noreen 

McCalla Alex 

McColm Douglas 

McCoy William 

McGuinness Mrs. Nora 
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McHenry Lillian 

McKercher Georgina 

McLean Donald 

McNeil Albert 

Mendel Verne 

Menges Karl 

Micke Warren 

Mitchell Gary 

Mitich Mrs. Lawrence 

Morris Mary Ann 

Morris James G. 

Morris L 

Moulton Mrs. Jack 

Murphey Robert 

Murrill Frank D. 

Musolf Lloyd 

Nash Charles 

Needles Howard 

Nelson, Jr. Thomas L. 

Norris Robert F. 

Nyland Mrs. George 

Ogawa Mrs. Joseph 

Olmsted David L. 

Owens John 

Padfield Harland 

Palmer Philip 

Palmer John  

Peek Neal  

Pelissier Jeanne 

Peterson Roland 

Pollitt Ernesto 

Pool Jr. Roy  

Pritchard William  

Pruitt William 

Raabe Otto G. 

Rabin Edward H. 

Raguse Charles 

Raski Dewey 

Raventos Mrs. Antolin 

Reitan John A. 

Renkin Eugene 

Rhode Edward 

Riemann Hans P. 

Rochin Refugio 

Roessler-Perelman Joan 

Romani Roger 

Rosen Jerome 

Ruebner Boris H 

Salt Mrs. George 

Sassenrath Ethel 

Sassenrath Julius 

Schwab Richard 

Schwartz Mortimer 

Scobey Robert P. 

Shelton M. L. 

Shen Chih-Kang 

Sherwood Morgan 

Sims William 

Singleton Vernon 

Smith F. Wilson 

Smith Lloyd 

Smithwick Elizabeth 

Snyder Herbert 

Soeldner J. Stuart 

Sommer Robert 

Soohoo Ronald 

Spafford Lois 

Sterling Nora 

Stowell Robert  

Studer Henry 

Stumpf Paul 

Suran Jerome 

Talley Wilson K. 

Tamura Takayuki 

Tanji Kenneth 

Tappel A.L. 

Tchobanoglous George 

Thayer, Jr. Robert L. 

Theilen Gordon 

Thompson Orville 

Traut Robert 

Trelford John D. 

Tucker John 

Tupin Joe 

Tupper Mary 

Tyler Walter 

Villarejo Merna 

Volman David 

Wagner Franklin 

Wall Carolyn F. 

Wallacker Benjamin 

Walters Richard 

Wandesforde-Smith Geoffrey 

Weaver Jean 

Wegge Leon L 

Welch Mrs. James (Polly) 

Werner Emmy 

Whitaker Stephen 

Whitaker John 

Williams Mrs. William 

Willis F. Roy 

Wilson Lowell 

Witschi Hanspeter 

Wolfman Earl 

Wydick Richard 

Yamaguchi Mas 

Yarvis Richard M. 

Yonge George D. 

York George 

Zeman Frances J. 

Zeronian S. Haig 

Zink Mrs. Frank 

Zweifel George 
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UPCOMING CULTURAL EVENTS 
 
For all ticket information, call the Mondavi 
Center at (530) 754-2787 or (866) 754-ARTS. 
 
DEPARTMENT OF THEATRE AND DANCE 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
     
 
 
 
 

Jan. 27-29, Feb. 4-6 – Third Eye Theatre 
Oct. 27-31, Nov 3-6 – The Laramie Project 
 
MONDAVI CENTER 
Nov 5 – American Indian Dance Theater 
Nov 6 – The English Concert 
Nov 9 – Anna Deavere Smith 
Nov 11 –Angelique Kidjo 
 
DEPARTMENT OF MUSIC 
Nov 10 – Annual Electro-Acoustic Concert 
Nov 14 – Empyrean Ensemble 
Nov 17 – UC Davis Jazz Band 
Nov 19 – UC Davis Early Music Ensemble 
Dec 4 – UC Davis Gospel Choir 
Dec 5 – University Chorus with UCD Symphony 
Dec 8 – UC Davis Wind Ensemble 
Dec 9 – The Soldier’s Tale by Stravinsky 
Dec 10 – University Chamber Singers 
 

FOOTBALL SCHEDULE 
Nov 13 - North Dakota State – *Home Game 
Nov 20 – Portland State at Portland 
 
Call (530) 752-1915 for ticket information. 

 
 
 
 

2004-2005 UCDEA OFFICERS and COMMITTEES 
 
 The following are the members and officers of 
UCDEA’s Executive Committee as well as the various 
Standing Committees for 2004-2005.  Also included 
are the names of the UCDEA committee chairs and 
the members of each committee.  The following 
people were elected at UCDEA’s May 27 Business 
Meeting.   
 

Title Officer Email 
President Charles Hess cehess@ucdavis.edu
Vice-President Richard Walters rfwalters@ucdavis.edu
Secretary Carol Wall cfwall@ucdavis.edu
Treasurer Charles Nash cpnash@ucdavis.edu
Past 
Presidents Paul Stumpf 

pkstumpf@ucdavis.edu

 Verne Mendel vemendel@ucdavis.edu

 
Orville 
Thompson 

oethompson@ucdavis.edu

 John Whitaker jrwhitaker@ucdavis.edu
 Ed Costantini egcostanini@ucdavis.edu
Members at 
large Richard Wydick 

rcwydick@ucdavis.edu

Ex-officio Alex McCalla alex@primal.ucdavis.edu

 
Committee on Committees Email 

Ed Schroeder, Chair edschroeder@ucdavis.edu

Robert Bolt rjbolt@ucdavis.edu

Ed Costantini egcostantini@ucdavis.edu

Jim DeVay jedevay@ucdavis.edu

Calendar 
 
Nov. 11 – Veterans Day Holiday 
Nov. 25-26 – Thanksgiving Holiday 
Dec. 9 – Luncheon Meeting – The Bell Ringers 
Dec. 18 – Quarter ends 
Jan. 3 – Winter Quarter begins 
Jan. 13 – Luncheon Meeting – Marvin Goldman 
Feb. 24 – Winter General Meeting 

 

 
 

CCoouunncciill  ooff  tthhee  UUCC  EEmmeerriittii  AAssssoocciiaattiioonnss  
22000044--22000055  OOffffiicceerrss 

 
Chair 2004-2005 John Craig (UCSF) 
Chair-Elect 2005-2006 Dericksen Brinkerhoff (R) 
Past Chair 2003-2004 Carl Zytowski (UCSB) 
Past Chair 2002-2003 Lawrence Waldron  (UCB) 
Secretary  Lawrence Waldron (UCB) 
Treasurer  Lyman Porter (UCI) 
Information Officer & 
    Webmaster  Majorie Caserio (UCSD) 
Historian  Ralph Nair (UCSB) 
Archivist  Norah Jones (UCLA) 
Honorary Member Moses Greenfield (UCLA) 
Joint Benefits Chair Adrian Harris 
 
CUCEA website: http://cucea.ucsd.edu

mailto:cehess@ucdavis.edu
mailto:rfwalters@ucdavis.edu
mailto:cfwall@ucdavis.edu
mailto:cpnash@ucdavis.edu
mailto:pkstumpf@ucdavis.edu
mailto:vemendel@ucdavis.edu
mailto:oethompson@ucdavis.edu
mailto:jrwhitaker@ucdavis.edu
mailto:egcostanini@ucdavis.edu
mailto:rcwydick@ucdavis.edu
mailto:alex@primal.ucdavis.edu
mailto:edschroeder@ucdavis.edu
mailto:rjbolt@ucdavis.edu
mailto:egcostantini@ucdavis.edu
mailto:jedevay@ucdavis.edu
http://cucea.ucsd.edu/


Hap Dunning hcdunning@ucdavis.edu

Alex McCalla alex@primal.ucdavis.edu

Allan McKillop aamckillop@ucdavis.edu

Doug Minnis dlminnis@ucdavis.edu

Charles Nash cpnash@ucdavis.edu

Ed Rhode earhode@ucdavis.edu

Hibbard Williams hewilliams@ucdavis.edu

Frances Zeman fjzeman@ucdavis.edu

 
Program & Agenda Email 
Charles Hess, Chair cehess@ucdavis.edu
Eric Bradford gebradford@ucdavis.edu
Andrzej Brzeski abrzeski@ucdavis.edu
Hap Dunning hcdunning@ucdavis.edu
Leslie Faulkin ljfaulkin@ucdavis.edu
Anne Gray GrayRaven325@aol.com
Michael Hoffman mjhoffman@ucdavis.edu
Howard Kratzer fhkratzer@ucdavis.edu
Manfred Kusch makusch@ucdavis.edu
Barbara Nichols bjnichols@mindsync.com
Jan Stallman jan@mail.omsoft.com
John Whitaker jrwhitaker@ucdavis.edu
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University & Public 
Relations 

Email 

Charles Lacy, Chair calacy@ucdavis.edu
Ed Friedrich ecfriedrich@ucdavis.edu
John Goss jrgoss@ucdavis.edu
Don Carlson dmcarlson@ucdavis.edu
Ernest Lewis maernie@aol.com
Lloyd Musolf ldmusolf@ucdavis.edu
Orville Thompson oethompson@ucdavis.edu
Tom Cahill tacahill@ucdavis.edu

 
Emeriti Welfare Email 

Richard Gable, Chair rwgable@ucdavis.edu

Ursula Abbott ukabbott@ucdavis.edu

Harold (Hal) Carter hocarter@ucdavis.edu

Glen Erickson gwerickson@ucdavis.edu

Joel Friedman jifriedman@ucdavis.edu

John Owens jrowens@ucdavis.edu

Paul Stumpf pkstumpf@ucdavis.edu

 
Video Records Email 

John Goss, Chair jrgoss@ucdavis.edu

Robert Bolt rjbolt@ucdavis.edu

Carol Bruch csbruch@ucdavis.edu

Don Brush dobrush@ucdavis.edu

Gary P. Carlson gpcarlson@ucdavis.edu

Jim DeVay jedevay@ucdavis.edu

Richard Dorf rcdorf@ucdavis.edu

Len Herrmann lrherrmann@ucdavis.edu

Bob Leighton rlleighton@ucdavis.edu

Bill McCoy wfmccoy@ucdavis.edu

Verne Mendel vemendel@ucdavis.edu

Ed Rhode earhode@ucdavis.edu

Ethel Sasssenrath ensassen@cs.com

Mortimer Schwartz mdschwartz@ucdavis.edu

Wilson (Bill) Smith wtsmith@ucdavis.edu

Alan Stambusky No Email address 

Paul Stumpf pkstumpf@ucdavis.edu

Joe Tupin jptupin@ucdavis.edu

 
EmeriTimes Email 

P.K. Bhattacharya, Chair/Editor pkbhattacharya@ucdavis.edu

Richard Gable rwgable@ucdavis.edu

Shirley Goldman shirleyg@davis.com

Charles Nash cpnash@ucdavis.edu

John Owens (website) jrowens@ucdavis.edu

Paul Stumpf pkstumpf@ucdavis.edu

Orville Thompson oethompson@ucdavis.edu
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mailto:earhode@ucdavis.edu
mailto:hewilliams@ucdavis.edu
mailto:fjzeman@ucdavis.edu
mailto:cehess@ucdavis.edu
mailto:gebradford@ucdavis.edu
mailto:abrzeski@ucdavis.edu
mailto:hcdunning@ucdavis.edu
mailto:ljfaulkin@ucdavis.edu
mailto:GrayRaven325@aol.com
mailto:mjhoffman@ucdavis.edu
mailto:fhkratzer@ucdavis.edu
mailto:makusch@ucdavis.edu
mailto:bjnichols@mindsync.com
mailto:jan@mail.omsoft.com
mailto:jrwhitaker@ucdavis.edu
mailto:calacy@ucdavis.edu
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mailto:oethompson@ucdavis.edu
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